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While a heat-wave and panic in the northern hemisphere have
set off rocketing corn prices, in the southern half it’s
supposed to be winter. But the seasonal silence has been
shattered by the gunshots of the South African police on
Thursday 16 August 2012. 34 miners at the Marikana platinum
mine were killed, some 80 wounded and more than 250 arrested.
It was a bloodbath of a kind unknown since the days of
Apartheid, but with the difference that the killers and their
victims are both black, while the mine owners and those giving
the orders are still white.
The miners were killed because they were on strike demanding
an increase in their poverty wages and rejected the
management’s instruction to go down the mine. So capitalism,
which long since entirely entered its second stage of rotten
decay, is now passing over to its third stage where free
collective bargaining of wages reverts to slavery. There is
just one nuance in this new class relationship: power is still
in the hands of white capital,but they work through black subcontractors in the African National Congress (ANC) and the
majority union, NUM, whose leader is on the platinum mining
company’s board of directors. Remember how the lords of German
capital bought the services of the socialists Ebert and Noske
when they needed to behead the proletarian revolution? Well
the same thing is happening today in South Africa.
I have a brother living in those far-off lands in the south,
but I feel closer to my black brothers who are the Marikana
miners, because ties of class are stronger than ties of blood.
I know that on the football terraces of Zagreb, Belgrade,
Warsaw and Moscow hordes of fascist football fans hurl racist
abuse at black players and call them monkeys, because they are
deluded into believing that they themselves belong to a blue

blooded and blond-haired white master race. They go on from
abuse to physical attacks on black immigrants on the
underground, like the Golden Dawn do in Greece (“Black Death”
would be a better name). If there are no migrants where you
live, you can always pick on your own local Roma. Then you
graduate to organising militias,like the Serb tigers, eagles
and wolves in the war in Bosnia and elsewhere, before ending
up with regular military units for “special operations”,
“anti-riot” squads or “national security”, in the small Balkan
countries as much as in South Africa. If capitalism really is
guided by a “hidden hand”, it is the white hand of capital
operating behind the scenes. If workers get disobedient, there
are plenty of the unemployed, thirsting for violence, to turn
into uniformed killers.
President Zuma, Commissions of Enquiry, reporters asking “who
shot first” are just so much hot air to divert public opinion.
What they did is, on the orders of white capital, they shot
black miners down like sparrows.
May the memory of our black miner brothers of Marikana live
for ever!

